

# Public Document Pack Health in Dacorum Agenda

# Wednesday 11 March 2020 at 7.30 pm

# Conference Room 2 - The Forum

Scrutiny making a positive difference: Member led and independent, Overview & Scrutiny Committee promote service improvements, influence policy development & hold Executive to account for the benefit of the Community of Dacorum.

The Councillors listed below are requested to attend the above meeting, on the day and at the time and place stated, to consider the business set out in this agenda.

# Membership

Councillor Beauchamp
Councillor Bhinder (Vice-Chairman)
Councillor Bowden
Councillor Durrant
Councillor England
Councillor Guest (Chairman)
Councillor Hollinghurst
Councillor Johnson
Councillor Maddern
Councillor Sinha

Substitute Members: Councillors

Outside Representatives:

Contributors:

For further information, please contact Corporate and Democratic Support

## **AGENDA**

#### 1. MINUTES

To confirm the minutes from the previous meeting

#### 2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

To receive any apologies for absence

#### 3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive any declarations of interest

A member with a disclosable pecuniary interest or a personal interest in a matter who attends a meeting of the authority at which the matter is considered -

(i) must disclose the interest at the start of the meeting or when the interest becomes apparent

and, if the interest is a disclosable pecuniary interest, or a personal interest which is also prejudicial

(ii) may not participate in any discussion or vote on the matter (and must withdraw to the public seating area) unless they have been granted a dispensation.

A member who discloses at a meeting a disclosable pecuniary interest which is not registered in the Members' Register of Interests, or is not the subject of a pending notification, must notify the Monitoring Officer of the interest within 28 days of the disclosure.

Disclosable pecuniary interests, personal and prejudicial interests are defined in Part 2 of the Code of Conduct For Members

[If a member is in any doubt as to whether they have an interest which should be declared they should seek the advice of the Monitoring Officer before the start of the meeting]

## 4. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

An opportunity for members of the public to make statements or ask questions in accordance with the rules as to public participation

- 5. WEST HERTS HOSPITAL ESTATES UPDATE
- 6. PATIENT TRANSPORT
- 7. FINANCIAL REPORT OF WHHT
- 8. WHHT CQC INSPECTION
- 9. COUNTY COUNCIL HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE REPORT
- 10. COUNTY COUNCIL ADULT CARE SERVICES REPORT (Pages 3 4)
- 11. WARD ISSUES
- 12. WORK PROGRAMME

# Adult Care Services Report for the Health in Dacorum Meeting of $11^{ m th}$ March 2020

At its meeting on 17<sup>th</sup> January 2020, Herts. County Council's (HCC's) Adult Care and Health Cabinet Panel looked at the Adult Care Performance Report – Quarter 2 2019/20. In response to a member question, officers informed the Panel that there are regular meetings with Essex County Council adult social services, at which good practice is shared between the two authorities.

The Report referred to delayed transfers of care (DTOCs). Aside from the Hertfordshire Community Trust which is not an acute hospital trust, the hospital trust at which the worst performance for DTOCs occurred was West Herts. Hospitals Trust (WHHT). This is a regular occurrence but WHHT has seen the biggest reduction in DTOCs. Central London Community Healthcare NHS Trust has the new Community Health contract with Herts. Valleys Clinical Commissioning Group (HVCCG) and is seeking to work with HCC to deliver new models of care, focusing on prevention, Discharge to Assess and other forms of rehabilitation support.

At its meeting on 7<sup>th</sup> February 2020, the Panel considered HCC's proposal to close three respite centres of adults with disabilities – Tewin Road (Hemel Hempstead), Hixberry Lane (St. Albans) and Apton Road (Bishop's Stortford).

The proposals are being made because there is unused capacity in the short breaks service, with a downward trend over time. The centres earmarked for closure were chosen to give a geographical spread across the county and it was intended that no-one should have to travel more than 15 miles from home to another HCC centre. However 5 families (6%) may have to travel more than 15 miles from home, Increased marketing to promote higher usage of the service rather than reducing the size of it was considered but evidence suggests a downward trend in the number of people using it over the last few years, with an increase in the number of people choosing to use alternative services through direct payments or by asking adult disability services to commission them on their behalf.

Unlike the other centres being considered for closure, Tewin Road is run by an independent trust rather than HCC and this provider is unable to maintain the current rate it charges. Also greater investment would be required to make the Tewin Road building fit for purpose rather than the Tanners Wood Close (Kings Langley) building which will be refurbished. HCC does own the Tewin Road building and it is possible that a supported living service could be offered from it.

Service users will still be entitled to the same number of nights respite as they currently receive.

The closures will happen in August 2020. The remaining five HCC respite centres will be refurbished, the booking system will be upgraded and over the next 6 months, everyone affected will have a one to one review to go through the

changes, including taster sessions at the new centres with their existing carers present.

The decision to close/decommission the three centres has been called in to HCC's Overview and Scrutiny Committee to be scrutinised on 11<sup>th</sup> March 2020.

At its meeting on 6<sup>th</sup> February 2020, the Public Health and Prevention Panel received a briefing on the Covid-19 coronavirus. Members were informed that mortality is 2.8% (slightly higher than a bad seasonal 'flu) and those in high risk groups for the 'flu such as the elderly and those with pre-existing medical conditions are most at risk.

On 25<sup>th</sup> February 2020, HCC passed its' Integrated Plan 2020/21 -2023/24, which included the 2020/21 Budget. The Budget included the 2% Adult Care Precept going into a pay increase for care workers both those employed by HCC's company Herts at Home and those employed by agencies. The intention is to stabilise the workforce, raise standards and give clients better support for longer.

C/Cllr Fiona Guest